TOWN OF JAMES ISLAND BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS SUMMARY OF APRIL 19, 2022

The Board of Zoning Appeals held its regularly scheduled meeting on Tuesday, April 19, 2022 in person at the James Island Town Hall, 1122 Dills Bluff Road, James Island, and by virtual platform on Zoom.

<u>Commissioners present</u>: Amy Fabri, Corie Hipp, David Savage, Vice Chair, Roy Smith, and Brook Lyon, Chairwoman, who presided. <u>Also</u>, Kristen Crane, Planning Director, Flannery Wood, Planner II, Bonum S. Wilson, BZA Attorney, Frances Simmons, Town Clerk and Secretary to the BZA, and Town Administrator, Niki Grimball. A quorum was present to conduct business.

<u>Call to Order</u>: Chairwoman Lyon called the BZA meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. She asked the Board and others who wished, to join in the prayer followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Compliance with the Freedom of Information Act: This meeting was held in compliance with the SC Freedom of Information Act. The public was duly informed and notification was given that the meeting would be live-streamed on the Town's YouTube Channel.

<u>Introduction</u>: Chairwoman Lyon introduced herself, members of the BZA, Attorney, Staff and welcomed the newly appointed Town Administrator, Niki Grimball.

Review Summary from the March 15, 2022 BZA Meeting: Commissioner Fabri moved for approval of the March 15, 2022 meeting minutes, Commissioner Hipp seconded. There was no discussion.

Vote:

Commissioner Fabri	Aye
Commissioner Hipp	Aye
Vice Chair Savage	Aye
Commissioner Smith	Aye
Chairwoman Lyon	Aye
Passed Unanimously	

Chairwoman Lyon stated that case rulings and minutes from this and any BZA meetings are available for public review and inspection during normal business hours at the Town Hall. Chairwoman Lyon thanked Frances Simmons for her hard work in preparing the minutes and said she does a great job.

Brief the Public on the Procedures of the BZA: Chairwoman Lyon explained how the Board of Zoning Appeals Hearing would be conducted. She added that when a Board Member feels it is necessary to go into an executive session for legal advice, a motion must be made, seconded, and passed to add it to the agenda. After the item is added, the motion must state the reason, seconded, and must pass. No votes are taken in the executive session.

Administer the Oath to those Presenting Testimony: Chairwoman Lyon announced that each person who wished to address the Board must be sworn. She stated that in order to expedite the procedure, those who wished to speak at Town Hall and those on Zoom were asked to stand as a group and sworn in by Mr. Wilson, the BZA's Attorney. Persons addressing the Board via Zoom were asked to use the "chat" function, state their name and whether they were speaking in support or opposition and would be called upon at the

appropriate time. Those calling in to speak will be recognized by their phone number and asked to speak at the appropriate time.

Chairwoman Lyon gave an overview of how the cases would be conducted with the time allotted. Those speaking in support at the Town Hall should stand one by one and state their name and address for the record. Those speaking in support on Zoom will be asked to wait until their name is called upon to speak and those speaking in opposition would follow the same procedure.

Commissioner Fabri moved to reverse the order of the cases to be heard requesting that Case #BZAV-3-22-029, the variance request for the construction of a double-drive thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) District, 849 Folly Road, be heard before Case #BZAS-3-22-028 for the removal of a Grand Tree. The motion was seconded by Chairwoman Lyon. She asked for discussion. There was none. She called for the vote.

Vote:

Commissioner Fabri	Aye
Commissioner Hipp	Aye
Vice Chair Savage	Aye
Commissioner Smith	Aye
Chairwoman Lyon	Aye
Passed Unanimously	•

Review of the Following Application:

Case #BZAV-3-22-029 TMS# 425-02-00-172

Variance Request for construction of a double-drive thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) District at 849 Folly Road:

Planning Director, Kristen Crane, presented the staff's review stating that the applicant Mr. Michael White, with G. Robert George & Associates representing Chick-Fil-A Inc. is requesting a variance for the construction of a double drive-thru at an existing Chick Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) Zoning District and in the Commercial Core of the Folly Road Corridor District at 849 Folly Road. The property currently has two buildings including a Chick-Fil-A restaurant built in 2006 and an accessory building utilized for training and storage. The parcel is 1.48 acres in size and is considered a legal conforming lot. Adjacent property to the west is zoned low-density suburban residential (RSL) in the Town of James Island. Adjacent property to the south is zoned CC in the Town of James Island. To the east is property zoned General Business in the City of Charleston. Other uses within 300 ft. of the subject property include retail sales, repair service, retail/personal service, vehicle service, recreation, and entertainment outdoors and parcels in the Town of James Island zoned RSL.

The Town of James Island Zoning and Land Development Regulations Ordinance, §153.336 D(2)(c) Architectural and Landscape Design Guidelines. "Only single lane drive-throughs are allowed. Multi-lane drive-throughs are only allowed for banks (or similar financial institutions), post office, or utilities.

The applicant's letter of intent states that "Chick-Fil-A intends to make site improvements to the existing site located at 849 Folly Road and will expand the site to include an adjacent parcel of land located at 831 Folly Road (north of the existing CFA site). The purpose of these improvements will be to increase the stacking capacity of the drive thru operation and improved traffic flow. The proposed site improvements will require a variance to allow construction of double stacking lanes for the drive thru operation. The subject property is currently owned by Harris N. Cohen and is leased and utilized by Chick-Fil-A, Inc.

Mrs. Crane reviewed the seven (7) Findings of Fact and stated that the Board of Zoning Appeals may approve, approve with conditions, or deny Case BZAV-3-22-029, the variance request for the construction of a double drive-thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant, based upon the Findings of Facts unless additional information is necessary to make an informed decision.

Ouestions for Staff:

Commissioner Hipp asked if there are other special exceptions in James Island's district that has a double drive-thru. Mrs. Crane said that we have not had any applications for variances for double drive-thru.

Commissioner Hipp asked about the stormwater drainage area that has water near the shed and if it is impacted by these plans. And, do we know how that would be addressed? Is it a substantial stormwater receptacle? Mrs. Crane said she could not be technical but the intent is to move the stormwater receptacle to the middle of the horseshoe drive thru area. There will also be some underground detention to satisfy the requirements for stormwater.

Vice Chair Savage said there was a double drive thru that people were utilizing. He asked if someone complained to cause the Town to issue a cease and desist and is this the reason this application is being made? Mrs. Crane answered no; what Chick-Fil-A currently has would not technically be considered a double drive thru because everything is removable and temporary. Nothing they are doing now required a permit. She replied there is one order box and one canopy drive under and one concrete lane for the drive thru. What Chick-fil-A is proposing requires permitting that would be considered a double drive thru vs. what they now have. Vice Chair Savage asked if the application is denied could Chick Fil-A still continue to function as they have been and Mrs. Crane said yes. Vice Chair Savage said at some point there must have been an approval when the initial construction plans were submitted as there was an entrance coming from Folly Rd. and at some point it was closed. He asked who closed it? Was it done by Chick-Fil-A? Did the Town ask that it be closed because of traffic concerns? Mrs. Crane said it was not a request from the Town, it was through Charleston County in 2006 when the Town lost its incorporation and was not a Town anymore. She did not have specific answers but thought the engineer that worked on the original plan could provide answers since the same is the applicant.

Commissioner Hipp said one of the letters received in opposition or support asked that a true traffic study be done. She asked if one had been done. Mrs. Crane said not specifically for this site, but one was done for the Folly & Camp intersection which may have included that site. She said a traffic study is not required for what the applicants are requesting to do.

Commissioner Fabri asked about the multi-use path under the Rethink Folly Rd. plan that would go in front of Chick-Fil-A. She asked if she is correct that it would be 7 ft. wide, and south, in front of the Verizon, it would go to 5 ft. wide. Mrs. Crane reviewed that in front of Verizon is 5ft that Charleston County put in when the Folly & Camp improvements were done. She stated that Phase I Rethink Folly Rd. project includes an 8 ft. sidewalk backup curb from Ellis Creek where the sidewalk starts at Verizon. The Town, in the Rethink Folly Road Plan, and in its Ordinance requires a 12 ft. separated multi-use path for new developments, even if there is a sidewalk because the goal of the Rethink Folly Plan is to have a separated larger multi-use path all the way up and down both sides of Folly Rd. The 5ft sidewalk would not meet the standards of the Rethink Folly Road Plan.

Commissioner Fabri asked if the 12 ft. path would also encompass the bike lane. She thinks it is currently striped with the bike lane in that section of Folly. Mrs. Crane answered that she think there is a bike lane there but the Rethink Folly Rd. Plan would have a bike lane and an additional separated multi-use path.

Commissioner Smith said he looked at the criteria of whether the variance is the result of the applicant's own action. He understands what we are saying about the configuration of the lot's existing site. He asked

the size of the lot because there are two, and one is to be leased. He assumes we are saying that the first variance is contingent upon the Board looking at the site plan submitted with the other variance. He said if they are going to get rid of the detention pond so there is something else in the middle of the horseshoe in the site plan that includes both lots? He is curious to know if a study had been done to put some catacomb or some other water storage underneath where we already have it and pave on top of that without destroying all of the trees along the property line including the grand tree. He asked what studies have been done because the request says to improve traffic flow. He asked if the flow of traffic to be improved includes two lots; or is it due to any study that has been done with the one lot that they already have? Which lot are they referring to, one or both? Mrs. Crane answered that since there is a remaining lot line with two different owners of each parcel, she thought it best not to include the other parcel in this request. The drive-thru and the tree are on the existing parcel. Mrs. Crane commented that this question may be best answered by the applicant since it talks about reconfiguration and whether they looked at the possibility of an underground detention pond where the current one is.

Applicant Presentation

Mr. Mike White, Engineer with G. Robert George & Associates, 2411 Savannah Highway. Mr. White stated also presenting tonight was Mr. Chad Ross, Project Manager and Jason Williams, local operator, both with Chick Fil-A. Mr. White stated meeting with staff Kristen Crane and they endeavor to be good stewards of both properties. He said unfortunately the properties are leased by different parties and they cannot completely integrate them, which may answer Commissioner Smith's question. They are semi integrated. He said the double drive-thru was well addressed by Mrs. Crane and they are trying their best to address the traffic backup and capacity issues and the safety of their patrons and team members. He referenced the pandemic and Chick Fil-A's dining room shut down but will reopen in full measure when the improvements are completed. Mr. White said the primary purpose of the drive thru is to address traffic, backups, and capacity. In conjunction with that, they will also improve the kitchen which will be completely gutted with a max-serve kitchen. Chad Ross will talk more about that. These improvements would help to improve Chick Fil-A's ability to serve its customers quicker so hopefully there will be no traffic issues on Eugene Gibbs and to a lesser degree on Folly Road. He said some of this is tied to tree removals of which he has seen a lot of emails about. Other than the grand tree application, basically regular trees are planned to be removed. He said just about every one of the trees were planted by Chick Fil-A and is outlined on the landscape plan provided to the Town as a record to show that they planted them. Mr. White said he is not the type of engineer that removes trees "willy-nilly" and likes to do things that makes common sense. He said to put the drive-thru in for the capacity would help relieve the traffic problems and they will need to remove a lot of the non-protected, non-grand trees. He said many of them are relatively small. For example, there are four-10" Maples, two-12" Berkshire Elms, and a couple of nice Oaks at the front of the drive-way that need to be removed because the driveway will be relocated. There are a couple of trees that are on the expansion parcel to be removed because that is where the driveway would be located to compliment the traffic circulation. Mr. White spoke regarding the stormwater issue and asked Mrs. Crane to share the screen to display the plan that showed where the underground detention would be. He said there will be two separate underground detentions, one on the primary Chick Fil-A site and a separate underground detention on the expansion parcel.

Mr. White said after thinking about it they did not want to put a hole behind the store and want to use that for plantings so the most current site plan does not show the detention in that area. He said that would be primarily underground where it is shown but set back so it is not within the buffer, and the other part on the expansion parcel would be separate. He stated they have tried to maximize the planting areas for the trees they are trying to preserve to survive and thrive. An arborist has been hired to evaluate the trees and gave ratings whether or not they should be removed. Mr. White further mentioned that they tried to limit the amount of pervious surface areas (that is not on the one site plan shown and is on another site plan) and they are over 30% pervious planting green space areas on the Chick Fil-A site not counting pervious that will be put in the upper portion. The expansion parcel is nearly 40% greenspace, not counting pervious

pavers that will be put in. Mr. White said they tried to think about the environment, tree preservation, and traffic. That is a fairly complex site in a tight area with a lot of physical constraints. They plan to abide by the requirements for the multi-use path. If they need to look at caliper tree size and plantings, they do their best to be good stewards of what they plant and replenish on the site.

Mr. Chad Ross, Project Manager, 1500 Buffington Rd., Atlanta, GA: Mr. Ross stated that they are doing a comprehensive remodel: kitchen, dining room, refresh of the exterior, and obviously the drive thru that gets a lot of attention, parking/parking lot, and landscaping. Mr. Ross said Chick Fil-A prides itself in what it does. They don't come in and slash and burn, and they don't patch things. They take pride in how the buildings look, especially the landscaping because it's a part of the curb appeal. He reiterated that they are not here to squeeze in what they can and want customers to have the experience when they come onto the lot, it is holistic and worthy of what they are trying to do. Mr. Ross stated that Jason Williams and his team is experienced in what they provide to the customer. This is done all across the country and they will continue to try doing it here.

Ouestions to the Applicants:

Commissioner Hipp asked about the two trees in the front; if it is because of relocating the driveway. She asked if the trees planted in 2006 were compensation for the ones that existed. Mr. White said he could not answer that question directly and they try to plant what is required; sometimes they have to supplement. He said the project was originally permitted under Charleston County under Joel Evans in the Planning Department. He referenced a copy of the landscape plan that he said is fairly extensive. He asked Mrs. Crane to share the screen to show the information. He said Chick Fil-A's drive-thru is pretty good and the plans are to replicate that same experience. He said they will not disturb anything that does not need to be disturbed, but, on the part that is north to the site, there is an area where a lot of landscaping would be done. They do not have a plan for the area yet but will be using the same landscape architect who worked on the previous plan and he does excellent work. Mr. White said whatever needs to be done to make this work so the community is proud and supportive, (including upsizing caliper trees), they will do, but he think everyone knows that they don't want to jam trees into an area to have none of them survive.

Chair Lyon said that it is her understanding that the applicants want to address traffic and safety issues, to increase capacity, and to improve the site which is why the variance is being requested. Mr. White stated that is a good summary but there are some idiosyncrasies and details to it. He said essentially that is the focus of what the double drive is for. Chair Lyon said when she did her site visit they had one order box and one canopy and were putting cones out and noticed a painted second drive that is somewhat permanent. She assumes that is done when there are a lot of people coming to eat at one time. When she was there on yesterday there was one lane open when going through for a breakfast sandwich. She walked around for a while and it wasn't that busy. She said it looked as if they had been operating on a semi-permanent basis and perhaps no one knew that they needed a variance. She asked if this was caused by the virus (Covid) and if they needed to go back to full dining room capacity? Was the business booming for drive thru before Covid? She knows during the past two years the world has been turned upside down on its head in many ways. It's not back to normal yet because we are meeting by Zoom tonight. She asked as things get back to normal if this was necessary?

Mr. Jason Williams, answered that before the pandemic began they had a one lane drive thru all the way around and discovered that guests had to circle back on Eugene Gibbs and on Folly Road. Obviously, no one wants to do that. So they decided to make the entrance to the drive thru circle around the building and enter through the back side. He said that is one of the reasons the Folly Road entrance was blocked off because you can cut the line on Folly instead of circling around. He said the problem with the circle around is getting into the drive thru. The exits are blocked which is a big traffic nightmare and backs up on Eugene Gibbs. They decided to do the double stack as most all of the new Chick Fil-A remodels go to the double stack to allow more cars to get onto the lot. There is an opportunity to get the lot next to them for parking

and the drive thru stack can be longer. On the plan, the number of drive thru stack is an important key to success because they can stack more cars in the drive thru and not have a backup on Eugene Gibbs and Folly Road. Mr. Ross said they are operating as a quasi-double drive thru right now. It is not ideal because the team has to walk between traffic and there is only one canopy and when it rains they have to go to one lane. If they are able to get the variance for the double drive thru they would have double coverage so the team can be outside and not be in the sun because both sides are covered and it is safer for the team and the guests.

Commissioner Fabri asked out of curiosity, not to put the applicants on the spot if they couldn't answer the question, if he knew the volume of business on James Island compared to Magwood Drive, West Ashley and Mt. Pleasant for customers served. Mr. Ross said today it was 149 cars in an hour through the drive thru on James Island. The annual sales for James Island was over \$7 million and over \$10 million at Magwood Drive. He thought both Mt. Pleasant stores did about \$7-8 million since there are three stores and some of the volume had been taken away. He said Chick Fil-A James Island has an average volume because they are a single drive thru and not as good as the restaurants with a double drive thru. Commissioner Fabri said she looked up the size of the other two restaurants knowing that they are always very busy like James Island. She said James Island is 1½ acres; Mt. Pleasant is 1.6; and Magwood is 1.3 so they are managing their traffic basically on the same size of land that James Island currently has She knows that the Mt. Pleasant location (off of Johnny Dodds) closed for a while and it sounds like it did for renovations that the applicants want to do with reconfiguring the parking lot, upgrading the kitchen, etc. She asked Mr. Ross if that were the case and he answered yes. He explained that the Mt. Pleasant and Magwood restaurants both have overflow parking which is helpful because they are not surrounded by residential property and their team members park off-site in neighborhoods and shopping centers. James Island doesn't have that so the staff have to park on-site. Mr. White said they try to design the restaurants so there are no overflows but those restaurants do have them. Magwood Drive has backups He designed that restaurant. They didn't optimize it. The building was fixed and they had to stay with the location so they could not maximize the stack. Maximizing the stack has a profound impact on keeping the roadways clear. He said a restaurant that really maximizes the stack is the Dorchester Road restaurant, which he originally designed and redesigned. That restaurant rarely backs up and they are doing an amazing catering service as well. The double drive thru is really going to be needed to make sure the restaurant works properly and doesn't impact the local community in a negative way with traffic issues.

Commissioner Fabri said the reason she asked the question is out of concern about the stormwater detention they are looking to fill and she would like to hear more information about the stormwater plan. That is a big concern for her. She went on to say that they are putting more impervious surface as well as impacting the current drainage system and that is her concern. The other thing is the backup of the drive thru is somewhat their own creation in a way. Commissioner Fabri stated not to be judgmental on Chick Fil-A but with the pandemic and the dining room closed, they had no choice but for customers to be serviced by the drive thru. She said in the past couple of weeks she has gone through the James Island Chick Fil-A on different days to look at what was going on and there is a backup on Eugene Gibbs but it seems there is a very small window of a peak traffic during lunch time, "a Saturday afternoon kind of thing," and she knows it is frustrating for the residents who lives nearby to have that kind of impact. Her fear is what is going to happen with the impact on the stormwater system with the lot next door being paved and having more impervious surface. She asked what is going to be done with the detention pond because she has concerns about flooding in that neighborhood. Mr. White asked Mrs. Crane to show the most current site plan he provided yesterday that shows the comparison of the trees, but also the underground detention chambers in the specific location they intend to build them. Mr. White gave an overview of the site plan while referencing the size of the detention area for the Chick-fil-A portion. He said it is independent and will handle the stormwater for the Chick Fil-A parcel and it is more than the size of the current detention area above ground they will be filling-in. He said they will go through all of the hydrology and conform to the new regulations he believes restricts the release of runoff to 80% of what the runoff rate would typically

be. He said if it has to be larger they will make it larger and address the stormwater concerns the way it needs to be. He knows that Charleston County helps to administer this and he has had discussions with Chris Wannamaker and the Town's engineer about it. He said the Chick Fil-A portion will be handled that way and the detention for the out-parcel and adding pervious pavers to reduce the amount of runoff even more. They will find out what the predeveloped rate is off of that and resize it appropriately if it needs to be expanded and redesigned. He said they are going to make a separate connection to the storm drain facilities on Folly Road that follows the curb line linear (hard to see on the drawing). They already have a connection that will be utilized to control structure and there is a utility junction box to be installed because of the sewer line. He made reference to the Tree Table at the top of the drawing stating it is a very accurate tabular breakdown of the current pervious and impervious surfaces. On the new development, counting the pervious pavers, the Chick Fil-A will be over 30% at 33% and in today's time that is pretty significant. The out parcel itself counting the pervious pavers is roughly 50% so they are trying to reduce the amount of impervious surface areas and trying to preserve many trees, particularly the two grand trees in the center on the common property. That in itself will create a massive amount of planting areas in pervious plantings and limit the amount of runoff. Commissioner Fabri asked if it would all be underground and Mr. White answered yes. They do not plan to put in raingardens and the plantings will absorb the rain and the existing buffers will be left alone. Commissioner Fabri asked what the divider is in the drive thru? Is that a different system than what is used in Mt. Pleasant on Johnny Dodds? Mr. White said he did not work on the Johnny Dodds restaurant but what she is referring to is stripping on the pavement designed for the safety of the team members.

Commissioner Fabri said when you drive into the Chick Fil-A there is the drive thru with two double lanes, then there are three lanes she guess are two stacks, and a travel lane on the far outside. Mr. White said that is a temporary measure and he asked Mr. Williams to speak more about it. Mr. Williams explained the single stack turns to double because the horseshoe is too small and there is not enough room around the curve to stack cars.

Commissioner Smith said his question is not to be taken as facetious and asked the applicants if they feel the need for the double lane is the result of their own actions by being so darn successful in working with the delivery lanes than anyone else. Mr. Ross said they try to do their best to serve their guests and to staff appropriately by hiring as many people as they can. They try to give many jobs to the community to serve the guests and thankful that they come.

In Support @ Town Hall: No one spoke

In Opposition @ Town Hall:

Mrs. Mary Ann Henry, 825 W. Madison Avenue. Mrs. Henry stated that she is the neighborhood representative for the Centerville neighborhood (adjacent to the Chick Fil-A). She said it is no secret and there are very legitimate sources on the internet that Chick Fil-A, the corporation as a whole, is expanding and changing their business model to extend pickup and delivery. She said as the gentleman from Atlanta has already assured, they will be expanding their kitchen facility with new construction. She asked the BZA to consider this. Why are they expanding their kitchen facility? They say they want to alleviate traffic. She lives in Centerville on West Madison Avenue and they have a terrible problem with cut through traffic already; it's a terrible problem. All day, but especially at lunch and dinnertime and doesn't know that it's about alleviating traffic when they say that. She thinks the corporation is in the business of making a profit and not about saving their neighborhood or insuring the livability of James Island residents. She would like to suggest that perhaps our problem with traffic and their expansion of the kitchen and the change in their business model would create more of a traffic problem. They cannot guarantee that they are going to alleviate the traffic problem, they cannot do that. She thinks there is a lot of missing information here, a lot of it. She respectfully asked the Board to consider the quality of life of the residents. She thanked the Board for allowing her to speak.

In Support on Zoom: No one spoke.

In Opposition (call-in):

Mrs. Susan Milliken, 762 Ft. Sumter Drive, stated she is a JI PSD Commissioner but tonight is speaking as a private citizen who has lived on James Island for over 25 years. She regularly frequents the Chick Fil-A restaurant because she has two sons and that is something they do often. She asked the BZA to please deny Chick Fil-A's variance request for a double drive thru. She said this application is very difficult and involves many sticky issues. It involves the Rethink Folly Rd. plan, it touches on the pandemic, it touches on traffic congestion, and it really has so much in it for the BZA to look at. She said what makes it easy for the BZA is that their charge is clear, to look at the criteria and judge and weigh them to deny or approve these variance requests from the folks who come before them. She said one thing she wanted to mention quickly is that none of us would head out on a summer Saturday at 11 a.m. to go to Folly Beach. None of us would go to the airport at 8 a.m. from James Island. We all know not to go to Chick Fil-A at school dismissal, at 5 p.m. and at lunch at different times, so there is definitely an ebb and flow. She is glad that Mrs. Henry spoke from Centerville and knows it is very tough for the residents on West Madison and in Centerville. There happens to be several other access points out of and into Centerville on Camp Rd., and another one on Folly Rd. so thankfully they do have those other access points. Back to the issue at hand, by her count, Chick Fil-A can seat 22 cars in the drive thru and they are asking for 39 cars. That is an increase of 17 cars. What we know on James Island is that we will have 200 or more new residential units built on James Island this year. We know where they are going to be: two neighborhoods on Central Park Rd., a neighborhood on Riverland, a large community on Grimball and Folly, new town homes on Folly behind the Roper hospital, so the people are going to keep coming. There will always be more spillover and what is really sobering to her is the populations in West Ashley and in Mt. Pleasant are so much more massive than our island population and for the Town of James Island to house the largest Chick Fil-A in the county is what's it sounding and looking like (Ms. Wood called time). Mrs. Milliken asked the BZA to please deny this request, especially given the loss of trees, whether they be grand or not, 13 trees, and the grand tree summary provided by the applicant is incorrect, there are only three or four grand trees on that list and that is not an exceptional condition.

Chairwoman Lyon stated for the record that prior to the meeting the Board received a total of 6 emails for support and 23 in opposition. She said it appeared that 6 of the ones against were specific towards the tree case which would make 17 against for this case. Chair Lyon mentioned that many of the emails did not have addresses and in the future she would like to request that we always have the person's address just as we require that when someone is speaking in person. She said that is important because someone's proximity could affect the evidence, i.e., someone across the island or someone who lives behind West Madison.

Rebuttal

Mr. Williams thanked the Board and everyone who spoke. He apologized for any inconvenience they have made for the community and they have identified certain issues that they hope will address traffic and team member safety. They do not claim that it is perfect as there are no perfect solutions but they have had success with this in the past and it has helped everyone. They hope and pray that the Board would consider that.

Discussion of the Board

Chairwoman Lyon closed the hearing to the public at 8:18 p.m. and moved to approve the variance for discussion. Commissioner Smith seconded. Chairwoman Lyon stated that the Board could make amendments, add conditions, approve, deny, or defer the request if additional information was needed. She said this case has become very complicated as far as the questions and interests from the public.

Vice Chair Savage said the applicant's submission is fairly thorough, it is more thorough that most he has seen. He shares Commissioner Fabri's questions about the drainage, instead of someone saying, "we're going to take care of that," the applicants had the actual plan and square footage and showed that the drainage would be improved. He is torn by the fact that on Folly Road, the Town controls a certain amount of the businesses and the City controls the others. He said if you look at what businesses the Town controls, sometimes they're not the most advantageous. We encourage businesses to be successful. Chick Fil-A came in and I think everyone can agree that they are successful. He goes there and it sounds like everybody else goes there, although he hasn't heard yet if Roy goes there. He said the fact of the matter is, at times the traffic is backed up onto Eugene Gibbs, and when you're on Folly Rd. you can't turn in. He's been caught there and it's an inevitable situation. People are going to go there and if we think if we deny the application (which is designed to get cars off of Eugene) that somehow people aren't going to go there we're deceiving ourselves. We have cars on Folly because people are coming from Folly Beach towards the City and are at the light to turn left onto Eugene. When the light turns yellow as many people as possible will make that turn and block Folly Road from the other way. He said we know there is a traffic issue as it presently exists and if we deny the application the traffic situation is going to continue, it is not going away. He see a proposal from the applicants where they try to anticipate a solution and it's a solution that a lot of people don't like because it increases the success of the business. He looked at what the applicants presented and thought it was well designed. He heard some people in opposition talk about the fact that the Town's population is going to increase. It is, we're not going to stop that, but we need to start planning now for that increase and putting a double drive thru is not going to cause the population of the island to increase. What it may do is alleviate some of the problems the population increase causes. Those are his initial thoughts. He hasn't addressed each of these factors and is interested in hearing the Board's input. Some of the comments in opposition say, "there must be an ulterior motive." Yes, corporations makes profits - they really do, but give him some facts to deal with in terms of the opposition. He heard some people talk about the traffic, but the traffic is what the applicants are trying to address. Vice Chair Savage said his decision is going to depend on what he hears from other members of the Board.

Chairwoman Lyon stated one comment that everyone has brought up is flooding and drainage in the basin which is typically handled by Planning and Zoning. She said we ran into this issue on a previous case. She thinks their plans are thorough, like David said. Flooding worries her a lot but we have to trust in our municipality staff like Kristen to do the right thing. She stated that the Board's purview is how it would affect the quality of life for the residents. She noted that in the past planning has not always been good for James Island, but now we have a Town and people like Kristen Crane and Mark Johnson, our Public Works Director. They work hard and review to permits and make folks jump through the hoops who are developing and remodeling. She thinks it is important that we trust them and know that they will make sure folks do the right thing. She wanted to throw that flooding concerns her too. She knows that is a big concern of Amy, and Corie touched on it as well. Chairwoman Lyon said she saw the detention pond too and wondered what was going to happen with that. Her biggest concern is do they meet the criteria. That is the Board's job and we need to make sure they meet all the criteria that we require for approval.

Commissioner Smith mentioned that if anyone wants to know, he does eat at Chick-Fil-A... more than he should and he likes the drive thru and thinks they do a good job with that. He is trying to wrap his mind around the first criteria, are there extraordinary and exceptional conditions pertaining to this particular piece of property and he read the staff's response that there may be due to the existing layout and configuration, corner setbacks and landscape buffers. He said landscape buffers is not extraordinary or unusual, everyone needs to be doing that, grand trees are extraordinary but not unusual, for corner setbacks, every corner has them. He agrees with the idea of improving traffic flow and applauds the applicants. They do good job for the island and have been, but he is having a hard time with the first criteria. He said everyone has buffers and corners so he does not see this as strange.

Commissioner Hipp said she eats at Chick-Fil-A a lot. She has a 4 and 5 year old and have eaten there may be 10 times within the last 10 days ever since receiving the BZA packet to do due diligence. She said the James Island Chick-Fil-A does a really good job and she complimented the applicants. She said the Mt. Pleasant (Johnny Dodds Chick-Fil-A) is horrible compared to James Island and thinks with the traffic flow that James Island does a good job getting people in and out and the staff is nice. She feels James Island is doing it very well right now in her opinion.

Commissioner Fabri agreed with Commissioner Lyon about looking at the criteria. As an example she said the Starbucks has the same issues with traffic but they are not before the Board asking for a bigger space or a different type of drive-thru. She said these corporations have a footprint that they want for their stores and she thinks it's the new one for Chick-Fil-A. While she doesn't think it is necessarily a bad thing, she thinks in this particular situation there are two other locations that have made it happen basically with the same amount of space that James Island has and while there are issues with traffic, she wonders if they can completely reconfigure that site with parking and eliminate some of the plantings they have in there to reconfigure the current layout. It would allow them to accommodate a double drive-thru like they are doing now and get the traffic off the street or have a lesser disruption to Eugene Gibbs. She agrees that the safety of the employees is paramount and they do an extraordinary job at controlling and moving traffic. She wished they would come work for Charleston County because it would be wonderful as they are masters in controlling traffic. She is reluctant to agree with this because they do not meet the criteria and wonders if they can't reconfigure the site to do what they want to do. If that includes having to reduce the multi-use path to 5 or 7 feet that is something that she would be ok with because the entire Camp Rd. intersection was redone and put in 5 ft. sidewalks. She asked why would Chick-Fil-A be held to a higher standard to have 12 ft. on their small section of Folly Road. There are things she would definitely like to entertain . She does not want to say "no" completely but they don't meet the criteria based on the information they have right now.

Commissioner Hipp added that she doesn't believe there is an extraordinary and exceptional condition, and their business seems to be doing well right now.

Chairwoman Lyon stated having a problem with Criteria C. That does not meet the criteria. She said Chick-Fil-A is currently doing it, just not the way they want to. C is the criteria she was grappling with and she pointed out Criteria A and B as well. Commissioner Hipp stated her concerns with Criteria B and C.

Commissioner Smith said he is becoming convinced that he would vote against the variance because of A, B, and C, but what he would like to say to Chick-Fil-A is he wished our Planning Commission would consider not making a double drive thru for a restaurant that is doing well having to have a special exception. But that is up to the Planning Commission, not the BZA. Commissioner Smith spoke that the request does not met A,B, and C. He is sadden that he cannot say "yes" but is not able to for the double drive-thru

Chairwoman Lyon pointed out that Mrs. Henry, the representative for Centerville, that there was a letter in support on Yorktown and she believes Yorktown is in the Centerville neighborhood. Katy Zimmerman with Charleston Moves also sent in support for the 12 ft. multi-use path.

Chairwoman Lyon asked the Board if they needed to have more information to make a decision on the variance request.

Commissioner Fabri addressed the applicants that something that may change the Board's mind is if they go back and reconfigure the space and come back and tell the Board how they tried to do it and on the stormwater. She said stormwater is an education for them. She is not an engineer and feels more information is needed.

Chairwoman Lyon asked Attorney Wilson if the Board needed to go into an executive session to discuss this further or should they continue discussion in open session. Mr. Wilson said an executive session was not needed. He addressed Commissioner Fabri's question that if the variance is rejected there is a lengthy time of a moratorium. There is a process to allow that unless the Board continues this to the next meeting, the applicant could make a motion for good cause shown. Chairwoman Lyon said if this is done by the applicant there is a year waiting period but the Board could postpone the request to the next meeting or in June to avoid the year waiting period. Mr. Wilson said if a continuance is requested it can be carried over, if it is postponed there is a year waiting period. Mr. Wilson addressed Commissioner Smith's question regarding timing of the continuance. He said the request could be carried over at least one time and if the applicant agrees more than once.

There was discussion about requesting further information from the applicants. Commissioner Fabri said more information was needed on stormwater with a brief explanation of exactly how it would be handled, the increased capacity by replacing the detention pond and the system that is currently there, any attempts to reconfigure the space that they currently have to accommodate the double drive-thru which is already there, and ability to handle the parking and online pickup with other needs that they have.

Commissioner Smith again expressed not being able to wrap his mind around Criteria A,B, and C for the double drive-thru. Regarding the grand tree, he is curious to know if other studies had been done for other sites that would not require removal of the grand trees. But, he said we are not discussing the grand trees now, but they are tied together on the site plan. He said he has listened to Commission Fabri about a site plan that could be studied to continue on the existing piece of property, i.e., overflow and parking could be leased for the property next door. However, these are just ideas and he appreciates what the applicants presented and what the Board has said.

Vice Chair Savage said he agrees with the Board that they can ask the applicants what they want but asked that they be fair because what they are asking will cost money. They are going to go to people to redraw a plan and if they come back to us we could still say it doesn't satisfy "A" because there aren't exceptional circumstances. He asked the Board to not do this to the applicants. He said if we are going to stand by the rejection that "A" was not satisfied then what we are requesting is never going to be satisfied. He asked the Board not to exercise the applicants by costing them money to return to us and be rejected again. He said the Board needs to be consistent and fair. Chick Fil-A is a good business for the Town, it is so dadgum successful that they sought a variance and if we turn it down that's fine but be good stewards with our business community. Commissioner Smith thanked Vice Chair Savage for his comments.

Chairwoman Lyon said her concern was also whether or not the applicant would meet the criteria because that is what the Board is charged with as BZA members. Mr. Wilson asked Chairwoman Lyon about the issue before them, whether there will be a motion for a continuance on behalf of the Board or if they are ready to vote because that information would not affect their opinions regardless of the outcome.

Commissioner Smith said he could not say that any information he hears might affect his opinion as he hasn't necessarily decided.

As discussion continued, Commissioner Fabri said earlier in the meeting a question was posed to Ms. Crane that Chick Fil-A is currently using the drive thru as a double stacked drive thru although they have striped it, it's not permanent and there are cones. What is not included now are additional canopies so if they reconfigure the current space they have to better utilize restriping the parking and reconfiguring the drive thru by restriping the parking she doesn't think it would be an issue for the BZA any longer based on what Ms. Crane said in the beginning because they are not in violation of anything. She asked Ms. Crane if that was correct.

Chairwoman Lyon commented that technically they have been operating illegally by having the double drive thru because it is not permitted in our ordinance. It is her understanding this was done during Covid and now they want to get it permitted and have permanent structures. She noted that illegal may be too strong, but this is something that was done and not permitted during Covid to help with the extra flow. She said there is a painted line and to her its permanent. Maybe they didn't know about permitting until they came before Ms. Crane for the grand tree. However, a variance is still required to operate the double drive-thru legally. Chairwoman Lyon asked Ms. Crane if that was correct.

Chairwoman Lyon stressed that our ordinance says only single lane drive-thrus are allowed unless the business is a post office, bank, or utility. Commissioner Hipp asked Ms. Crane her question and she replied that it is her interpretation and professional opinion that it is a single drive thru with a temporary double drive thru when needed. She said everything they have is removable – paint can be repainted and signs and flags can be removed, and employees can go inside. To her, that is a single drive thru. She further stated some ordinances from Charleston County were carried over to us when we became a Town and we may need to be look at the intent of what a double drive thru is or is for. Chairwoman Lyon said if the Planning Commission changed it and it was adopted by Town Council it would be a moot point and we would not be here tonight and the applicants would not be asking for this variance and would only have the case for the grand tree.

Vice Chair Savage said his thoughts were similar to Commissioner Hipp and everyone can agree that if someone calls foul on what Chick Fil-A is doing and they have to go back to the single line, we are in a mess with traffic, safety and he think then Criteria A would be satisfied as well as Criteria C. He does not know what we need to do but knows that people are listening and someone that may not like Chick-Fil-A may call foul and we are in a big mess.

Commissioner Hipp asked is what Chick Fil-A doing now considered a double drive thru. She knows that Ms. Crane spoke in her professional opinion it is portable and can be moved, but the Board needs to set the definition because it changes the way this is perceived. Commissioner Smith said he thinks Vice Chair Savage has changed the way he perceived things.

Vice Chair Savage asked to make a motion for a continuance or to go into an executive session. Commissioner Hipp questioned what the continuance would involve and Chairwoman Lyon explained that a motion would be made and seconded and the matter would come back to the BZA at its next meeting Vice Chair Savage moved for the continuance. Mr. Wilson stated that the motion include the tree to deal with both at the same time.

Commissioner Hipp asked if there is a way to determine what constitutes a double drive thru and asked if Mr. Wilson could provide an opinion. Chairwoman Lyon agreed and asked Mr. Wilson to do so. Commissioner Hipp said she would like to know more because she was hung up on Criteria A,B, and C and when it was explained they are operating as a double drive thru it changed everything. She asked if the motion could include an opinion from Mr. Wilson on the double drive thru and Commissioner Smith's request if there are alternate plans that would not destroy the grand tree if all of the parking is available.

Chairwoman Lyon summarized the motion to read:

The Board of Zoning Appeals requests that the applicants relook at the site plan to possibly save the tree; and work things out differently. Provide more clarification on the drainage and detention pond for the effect on the surrounding neighborhood, and if additional parking is needed and Mr. Wilson's opinion of what constitutes a double drive thru.

Chairwoman Lyon said the next meeting would be May 17 and the Board does not have a case as the time has passed for submitting requests. If the Board wishes or if the applicants can provide information they can meet then or in June or July. Chairwoman Lyon said the Board would break protocol to ask the applicant when they thought the additional information could be presented. Mr. White said time is the key. They are in agreement with the continuance but is unsure that they can get the packet in time for the May 17 continuance meeting. He is concerned that they may have to go to the June meeting to have more time to meet the deadline. They will work with Ms. Crane to determine to what degree they need to do engineering and research. Chairwoman Lyon asked if that could be done without specifically setting a date and Ms. Crane could let the Board know after working with the applicants to which the Board agreed.

Vice Chair Savage motioned to continue with both cases: Case #BZAS-3-22-028: Variance Request for the removal of a grand tree for site improvements at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) District at 849 Folly Road; and Case BZAV-3-22-029: Variance Request for Construction of a double-drive thru at an existing Chick-Fil-A restaurant in the Community Commercial (CC) District at 849 Folly Road. Chairwoman Lyon seconded the motion.

Vote

Commissioner Fabri	Aye
Commissioner Hipp	Aye
Vice Chair Savage	Aye
Commissioner Smith	Aye
Chairwoman Lyon	Aye
Passed unanimously	-

Chairwoman Lyon announced that the motion carried and both cases will continue. The double drive thru case will continue with the motion on the floor to approve and that will continue until the Board returns to address the applicants information.

Chairwoman Lyon thanked everyone and mentioned the likeliness of having a meeting in June. She said the Board will get the information it needs to address, be fair and look at all of the evidence. She thanked the staff, applicants, and the public for coming and for providing emails in support and in opposition to this case.

The motion on the floor continues to the next meeting of the Board of Zoning Appeals.

Respectfully, Jumos

Frances Simmons

Town Clerk and Secretary to the BZA